COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 5 JUNE 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Earp, Fisher, Hendry, G Hodgson, Parsons and K Rutherford

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors M Bowman, Firth and Knapton attended the meeting as Executive Portfolio Holders 

COS.40/03
WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed all Members, particularly those who are new to the City Council or have not previously served on Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

COS.41/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 27 March 2003 were approved as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

COS.42/03
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That the Homlessness Strategy – Final Draft Consultation – be accepted as an urgent item of business in view of the timescales for submission of comments on the Strategy and be considered as Agenda Item A.7.

COS.43/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in respect of the Homelessness Strategy and any Forward Plan items relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  The interest was in respect of her serving as a Board Member on Carlisle Housing Association.

COS.44/03
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-ins.

COS.45/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Bloxham, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport.  Councillor Parsons also apologised for the fact that she would have to leave the meeting early.

COS.46/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04.  He informed Members that, the Best Value Review Programme would be dependent on the outcome of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment, as time and resources would be allocated to progress issues identified during the CPA process.  

Performance Monitoring would again focus on lower quartile performance indicators and a report was expected from the Head of Policy and Strategy on the Authority’s new suite of performance indicators which would be more focused, more related to corporate objectives and would include fewer performance indicators.  

Mr Mallinson then commented on Subject Reviews and enquiries.  He advised that the Theatre Arts Centre Study was still ongoing and a feasibility study undertaken by the Lonsdale Trust would be considered at the next meeting of the Committee.  He then asked Members to consider which Subject Reviews or Enquiries they wished to undertake during 2003/04.  To assist Members, he circulated a list of potential topics from last year, some of which had been identified by the Citizens Panel, a number of cross-cutting reviews which had been left over from suggested lists, review topics which had been suggested at the Annual Overview and Scrutiny Workshop and some review selection criteria which were good practice to use in prioritising Reviews or Enquiries.  Any Subject Reviews which were requested by the Committee would be sent to the Management Committee for prioritisation and agreement of the Work Programmes for all Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Members noted with some concern that it may take some time for the formal results of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment process to be made available and this would impact on the timescale for undertaking Best Value Reviews within this current year.

Members then discussed potential Subject Reviews or Enquiries which they would like to undertake during 2003 and suggested a Review on the University of Cumbria and Post-16 Education.  Members suggested that this was an area which should fall under the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee although the Overview and Scrutiny Manager pointed out that there it was currently under the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

Members also suggested a review into post Foot and Mouth health and environmental matters which would essentially be a cross-cutting review. 

The Portfolio Holder for Policy for Performance Management and Finance and Resources commented that if the Committee wished to undertake a review into what should essentially be post-14 Education, it would need to be progressed as a matter of urgency because of the current changes in Further Education within the County.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager then suggested that the Management Committee may wish to consult the Executive on the choice of Subject reviews and request Executive input to the process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme for 2003/04 be noted.

(2) That it be noted that Best Value Reviews would be dependent on the outcome of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment process.

(3) That the Management Committee be asked to approve the following Subject Reviews/Enquiries to be undertaken by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee:


(a) Post-16 Education and University of Cumbria


(b) Post Foot and Mouth Environmental and Health Matters

(4)  That the suggestions that the Management Committee consult the Executive on the choice of Subject Reviews be welcomed.

COS.47/03
THE FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.34/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June to 30 September 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  He advised that since the restructuring of Portfolios within the Executive, there was no longer a clear match of Portfolios against Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The Committee Section had produced a document clarifying the remits of Committees and Portfolios and this information would be sent to all Members of the City Council.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager then reported on the present position on each matter within the Forward Plan.  He suggested that the Committee may wish to consider or have input to items on Tullie House Management Options, CCTV Annual Report (particularly in relation to Crime and Disorder Implications), Local Air Quality Strategy, Hostel Accommodation, and Monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association.  Some of these items had already been scheduled in for consideration at future meetings of this Committee.

Members stressed the importance of having an input to consideration of Tullie House Management Options and the Monitoring of the contract with Carlisle Housing Association, although the Committee would need officer advice on how the Committee would be involved in the monitoring of the contract with Carlisle Housing Association.  The Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities advised that the Executive had planned to consult with the Committee on Tullie House Management Options before final decisions are made by the Executive.

Members then highlighted the need to see the Hostel Accommodation proposals before they are considered by the Council

RESOLVED – (1) That the issues contained within the Forward Plan for 1 June to 30 September 2003 which fall within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That the Committee wish to have specific input to consideration of Tullie House Management Options, Hostel Accommodation and Monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association.

(3) That, in relation to the monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Association, the Head of Environmental Protection Services be asked to report to the next meeting of the Committee with advice on what the Committee’s role should be in the monitoring of the Contract.

COS.48/03
MEMBER TRAINING NEEDS

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager asked Members to consider any specific training needs which they felt required to be addressed for Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members.  He advised that some joint Overview and Scrutiny training had been undertaken with other Cumbrian local authorities and that this had proved valuable and this approach could be adopted again in the future.

Members commented that the training which they had requested in the previous year on Best Value and Performance Management had not yet been arranged and they suggested that this should be included as a training need for 2003/04.  They further highlighted the need for training on the role of Overview and Scrutiny in response to the Comprehensive Performance Assessment.  In addition, a Member suggested that there should be training for all Members on how to be well informed and access information within the City Council.  This was a training need which was not just specific to Overview and Scrutiny Members, and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that he would pursue this with the Head of Member and Employee Services.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the following be identified as specific training needs for Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members:


(a) Best Value


(b) Performance Management


(c) The Role of Overview and Scrutiny in response to Comprehensive Performance Assessment

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager consult with the relevant Officers and report to the next meeting of the Committee on how training would be progressed.

(3) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager inform the Head of Member and Employee Services of the need for training for all Members on how to be well informed and access information, and ask him to progress this as a training need for all Members.

(4) That the value of the Cumbria Overview and Scrutiny Officers Network and the benefits of undertaking training jointly with other Cumbrian authorities be recognised and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager thanked for all the work he does throughout the County on Overview and Scrutiny.

COS.49/03
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS –  ACCESS FOR DISABLED PEOPLE

With reference to COS.134/02, the Head of Commercial and Technical Services gave a verbal update on an Action Plan in relation to Access for Disabled People.  

Mr Battersby reported that a substantial number of the works required to improve disabled access to a number of the Council’s buildings had been completed.  Some works were currently underway including a lift in Morton Community Centre and work at the Crematorium.  It was anticipated that by the end of September 2003 work would be completed on a number of the other properties which had been identified.  He was recommending to the Executive that of the £200,000 allocated, priority should be given to works at Longtown Community Centre and the provision of a lift at the Sands Centre.

With regard to the remaining Council buildings which did not comply with the Performance Indicator and/or the Disability Discrimination Act, Mr Battersby commented that there were a number of buildings where it would be impossible to improve disabled access by physical works.  He suggested that Heads of Business Units would have to start looking at how they deliver services in order to meet the DDA requirements.  The matter was therefore a Service Delivery issue.

Members welcomed the report and the improvement in performance in meeting the Performance Indicator and/or the Disability Discrimination Act and they asked the Head of Commercial and Technical Services to provide a further progress report in six months time.  They recognised the need for the Heads of Business Units to look at Service Delivery options in certain buildings.

RESOLVED – (1) That the update on an Action Plan in relation to access for disabled people be noted.

(2) That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services provide a Progress Report to the Committee in six months time, stating which buildings now complied with the Performance Indicator and/or the Disability Discrimination Act requirements, the ones which still did not comply and the reasons for this non-compliance.

(3) That it be noted that Heads of Business Units would need to start considering how they delivered the services in buildings where physical works alone would not facilitate compliance with the Disability Discrimination Act.  

COS.50/03
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW 

· UPDATE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented a Report SP.12/03 providing an update on progress with the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.  He introduced Jennifer Williams who was a new Policy and Performance Officer who would have a lead on Best Value.  

Dr Taylor outlined the following which had been completed by the Review Team and were being submitted to the Committee for consideration:

(a) The Project Plan and Project Task List

(b) A Draft Outline for a new Consultation Strategy for the Authority

(c) Initial compare work for elements of the Review which would be brought in further detail to the next meeting of the Committee

(d) Preparatory work with journalism students at the Cumbria Institute of the Arts which would provide much of the early challenge for the Review, as the students would be attending public meetings in the Council, talking to Councillors about their work and writing articles on subjects to be tackled by the Review.

The Team was particularly concerned to ensure that there was Member involvement in the Review, ideally this would comprise close oversight and involvement from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee but also input and involvement from Members of the Executive.  The portfolio holder for Health and Community Activities welcomed this suggestion and confirmed that he would be happy to be involved with the Review.

In response to Members’ questions, Dr Taylor advised that the use of referenda and methods to increase the turnout of voters, particularly new voters, would be looked at as part of the Review.  In carrying out the Review, the Review Team would attempt to focus on things which can be changed or could make a difference in order to ensure that there were successful outcomes to the Review.  A Member requested that a priority should be given to enhancing the role of the backbencher and that the Review Team should be asked to prioritise this.

A Member stated that many of the aspects of the Democratic Engagement Review related to marketing of the Council and could be reflected in a Marketing Strategy.  He suggested that such a Strategy should be linked to the Corporate Objectives and Corporate Plan of the Authority.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress with the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review be noted and the Review Team asked to progress Members’ comments in relation to:


(a)  Enhancing the role of the backbencher


(b) Use of referenda


(c) Measures to increase turnout of new voters.

(2)  That the comments on the linkage of the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review to a Marketing Strategy and to the Corporate Objectives and Corporate Plan of the Authority be noted.
(3) That the Draft Outline Consultation Strategy for the Authority be noted and the Review Team take into consideration the mechanisms for consultations particularly the problems of public meetings.

(4) That the suggestion to involve the Executive to provide an input to the Review through the involvement of the portfolio holder, be welcomed.

(5) That in relation to the involvement of Members of this Committee with the Review, Councillor Parsons, along with one Labour Member and one Liberal Democrat Member (names to be provided to the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer), should be nominated as having particular involvement with this Review.

(6) That it be noted that a Workshop Session of this Committee would be arranged in order to start the consultation process.

COS.51/03
HOMELESSNESS STRATEGY

Mr S Taylor, the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager attended the meeting to present the Homelessness Strategy.  In response to a Member’s question he confirmed that it was a new Strategy.

The Chairman stated that she had asked for this item to be included as an urgent item of business as all members had been sent a copy of the Strategy with a request that they make any comments by 6 June 2003.

The Chairman explained that the Constitution sets out a list of Plans and Strategy documents which together form the Policy framework of the Council.  The City Council’s Constitution states that the process for developing any Plan or Strategy within the Policy framework will involve a consultation process.  The  Constitution also provides that Overview and Scrutiny shall be able to comment before the Executive approves the final document and refers it to the full Council for a final decision.

Mr Taylor confirmed that the Executive on 9 June 2003 would be considering Position statements on the Homelessness Strategy and the Housing Regulatory Reform Order.  He outlined the consultation arrangements which had taken place on each of these strategies to date, including a verbal report  and discussion at a previous meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The Executive on 7 July 2003 would consider the Housing Strategy, incorporating the Homelessness Strategy and the Housing Regulatory Reform Order prior to submitting it to the Council for final approval.  He accepted that although individual Members had been consulted, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had not formally been consulted on the draft Strategy.

The Chairman and Members were concerned that the Constitution had not been followed as the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had not been considered in the right way or at the right time.    After consideration of the Strategy by the Executive on 9 June 2003, it should be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.  The Committee would then have the opportunity to make comments to the Executive on 7 July 2003, to take them into account before referring the Strategy to the Council.

The Chairman suggested that a Special Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting be held on Wednesday 18 June 2003 at 10.00am to consider the Strategy and Homelessness Strategy and the Housing Regulatory Reform Order. 

 Members commented that this Strategy had highlighted the fact that officers need to ensure that the Constitution’s Budget and Policy Framework rules are adhered to and that Overview and Scrutiny Committees  are fully consulted in accordance with Constitutional requirements.  Officers, in consultation with Portfolio holders, need to plan for Plans and Strategies within the Council’s Policy framework  to be included in the Forward Plan and to come to Overview and Scrutiny Committees at the correct time.

RESOLVED – (1) That a Special Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting be held on Wednesday 18 June 2003 at 10.00am to consider the Homelessness Strategy and the Housing Regulatory Reform Order. 

(2)  That the Executive meeting on 9 June 2003 be informed of the Committee’s concerns and ensure that future Policy framework documents are planned to come to Overview and Scrutiny Committees in accordance with the Constitutional requirements.

(3)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be made aware of the position and of the Committee’s concerns.

COS.52/03
CHANGE OF DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS

The Chairman proposed that two of the meetings of the Committee which had been scheduled for 20 November 2003 and 25 March 2004 respectively be brought forward a week to 13 November 2003 and 18 March 2004 respectively.  She further proposed that, with the exception of these two meetings, the start time of all other meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be 10.00 am instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled.

RESOLVED – That the following changes to the dates and times of Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees be made:

(a) Thursday, 17 July 2003 to start at 10.00 am (instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled)

(b) Thursday, 28 August 2003 to start at 10.00 am (instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled)

(c) Thursday, 9 October 2003 to start at 10.00 am (instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled)

(d) Thursday, 13 November 2003 to start at 2.00 pm (instead of the meeting scheduled for 20 November 2003)

(e) Thursday, 8 January 2004 to start at 10.00 am (instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled)

(f) Thursday, 12 February 2004 to start at 10.00 am (instead of 2.00 pm as originally scheduled)

(g) Thursday, 18 March 2004 at 2.00 pm (instead of the meeting scheduled for Thursday, 25 March)

(The meeting ended at 4.05 pm)
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